
periodically on Tuesdays and Wednesdays, but 
the surveillance they offer would be limited. 

Staff deficiencies have been apparent at the 
site since the overlook pavilion was reopened 
last year.  It is not uncommon for only one 
ranger to be present, and there are currently no 
volunteers at the site.  In an effort to staff the 
pavilion and steer visitors there before they visit 
the Tomb proper, access to the Tomb 
throughout the day has been limited even on 
open days, with the monument effectively 
closed during certain hours that rangers spend 
across the street.  That has left some visitors 
with the impression that the site is closed, as 
reflected in correspondence the GMA has 
periodically received from disappointed visitors 
since last year.  The GMA will take up this issue 
at its upcoming board meeting and seek 
corrective action from the federal government.  
Concerned citizens are encouraged to write 
their congressmen and the Secretary of the 
Interior requesting adequate funding to staff the 
site seven days a week.  We also invite anyone 
who can do so to offer their services to the NPS 
as a volunteer at the site. 

Under the current schedule, the overlook 
pavilion will be open Thursday to Monday, from 
9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., and ranger talks will be 
given there at 11:15, 1:15, and 3:15.  Self-
guided tours of the Tomb will be available 
Thursday to Monday at 10:00-11:00, Noon-1:00, 
2:00-3:00, and 4:00-5:00.  The site is closed 
Thanksgiving and Christmas (December 25). 

P

GR A N TõS T O M B  O P E N  H O U R S RE D U C E D  

U 
lysses S. Grant now has a presidential 
libraryðand its proud host is a 
university in the deep South.  This 

striking development, brought about by the 
Ulysses S. Grant Association (USGA) in 
cooperation with Mississippi State University 
(MSU), was formally announced in May at the 
USGAôs annual meeting, which also marked 
the organizationôs 50th anniversary 
observance.  The library is one of only five 
presidential libraries housed at universities 
and the only one located far from the 
presidentôs home. 

MSUôs Mitchell Memorial Library has been 
home to the USGAôs massive collection of Grant 
materials since the death in 2008 of Dr. John Y. 
Simon, executive director of the USGA and 
managing editor of The Papers of Ulysses S. 
Grant.  Dr. Simon had founded the USGA in 
1962 primarily to compile and publish Grantôs 
papers, which turned out to be voluminous.  Dr. 
John F. Marszalek, a nationally recognized Civil 
War scholar and MSU Giles Distinguished 
Professor Emeritus, was named Dr. Simonôs 
successor by the USGA.  The final volume of the 

GRANT  ASSOCIATION DEDICATES  PRESIDENTIAL  
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The Newslet ter  of  the Grant  Monument 
Associat ion 

O 
n August 28, the National Park 
Service (NPS) announced that open 
hours for Grantôs Tomb would be 

reduced from seven to five days a week, with 
the site closed to the public Tuesdays and 
Wednesdays during the fall and winter 
months.  Superintendent Shirley McKinney 
stated that this decision was a reflection of 
budget constraints and staff limitations.  ñIt is 
regrettable this step is necessary,ò she said, 
ñbut in order to insure a quality visitor 
experience at President Grantôs final resting 
place, we determined that closing on the days 
the site is least visited will allow us to better 
use the resources available to us to serve the 
public on days with higher visitation.ò  The 
new hours became effective October 2, but 
the site shall return to its seven-day schedule 
between Memorial Day and Labor Day. 

The Tomb had expanded from a 
Wednesday to Sunday schedule to seven 
days a week in 1994, when a number of 
corrective measures were being pursued at 
the site.  GMA President Frank Scaturro 
called the recent decision ña step backwards 
for Grantôs Tombò and cited concerns about 
site security as well as visitor access.  Since  
1994, the site has had nighttime security for 
the hours when the Tomb is closed, but it 
would be vulnerable without a daytime ranger 
presence two days a week.  McKinney noted 
that there shall be park rangers from Hamilton 
Grange, a sister NPS site located in Harlem, 
roving the area around Grantôs Tomb 



and a new protective coat of wax will 
need to be applied to the sculptures.  
A wax coating would protect the 
bronze portion of the monument and 
prevent discoloration. 

Unfortunately, and perhaps 

surprisingly given the prominence of 
the location, the treatment of the Grant 
Memorial is long overdue.  It has been 
over ten years since it was cleaned or 
given a protective coating. 

This state of affairs prompted Illinois 
State Comptroller Judy Baar Topinka 
to spearhead a letter-writing campaign 
to Secretary Salazar and Director 
Jarvis last Fall.  In addition to Topinka, 
letters requesting corrective action 
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I  
n September 2011, the GMA 
submitted letters to the Secretary of 
the Interior, Ken Salazar, and NPS 

Director Jonathan Jarvis expressing the 
organizationôs concerns about the 
condition of the Ulysses S. Grant 
Memorial in Washington D.C.  The 
memorial, which most prominently 
features Grant on horseback in one of the 
largest equestrian statues in the world, 
stands at the base of the West Front of 
the U.S. Capitol Building.  It is one of the 
most acclaimed works of art of its kind, 
and it includes other sculptures depicting 
various components of the Union army 
and harrowing battle scenes.  The 
memorial was created by the sculptor 
Henry Merwin Shrady, whose father was a 
physician who attended President Grant 
during his final illness. 

In recent years, the bronze pieces of the 
Grant Memorial have taken on a greenish 
blue hue typical of the oxidation process 

that occurs in the outdoors.  In 
some places, rain has caused 
the color to run off to the marble 
pedestals upon which the 
sculptures stand.  In order to 
restore the Grant Memorial to its 
original state, a thorough 
cleaning of the entire monument 

CO N C E R N S  OV E R  CO N D I T I O N  O F  GR A N T  M E M O R I A L  

Weathering and discoloration of the Grant 

Memorial is visible from every angle 

F 
inding a jewel in a junkpile is 
everyoneôs dream, but you need 
the eye and opportunities of a Nick 

DiMola.  DiMola is not an archeologist or 
treasure hunter, at least not officially. His 
company, DiMola Brothers, is a rubbish 
removal and interior demolition company 
based in Queens. 

In January 2011, on a routine job at an 
Upper East Side apartment in Manhattan, 
DiMola unearthed a program from the 
dedication of Grantôs Tomb in 1897.  
Nickôs brother Anthony, a history buff, 

knew what the program represented and 
wondered if it was genuine. 

Sothebyôs told them it was indeed 
authentic and conservatively valued it at 
$200.  Since the item had not previously 
come up for auction, a bidding war could 
drive the price higher. DiMola, however, 
thought it belonged back at the 
monument, so he generously donated it to 
the GMA.  (The NPS, which administers 
the Tomb, declined the item, reportedly 
because it already has copies of the 
program in its archival collection.) 

The GMA did not publicize the gift 
earlier because a TV reality show had first 
dibs on DiMola and his finds.  The showôs 
pilot episode recorded DiMola giving the 
program to GMA representatives Frank 
Scaturro and Edward Hochman, but the 
show ultimately was never aired.  (You 
can find a promotion for the program at 
the following website: 
www.pietown.tv/Shows/junked.html.)  

Scaturro hailed DiMolaôs donation as ña 

D E D I C A T I O N  D A Y  PR O G R A M  D O NA T E D  TO  GMA 

See DC MEMORIAL, page 3 

See 1897 PROGRAM, page 4 
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can learn about America through a leader 
during its most transformative period.  He 
told the Association that they ñhave a great 
deal of educating and inspiring still to come 
in the years ahead with a man who . . . 
represented the best of this country even 
during its most difficult trials.ò 

The Grant Presidential Collection consists 
of some 15,000 linear feet of 
correspondence, research notes, artifacts, 
photographs, scrapbooks, and memorabilia. 

Included is information on Grantôs childhood, 
military career, Civil War triumphs, tenure as 
commanding general after the war, 
presidency, and his post-White House years 
until his death in 1885.  There are also 4,000 
published monographs on various aspects of 
Grantôs life and times. 

ñMississippi State is now the premier 
source of materials for research about a 
seminal figure in the nationôs history,ò 
Marszalek noted.  ñThis is a remarkable 
accomplishment for our institution.ò  The 
Ulysses S. Grant Presidential Library houses 
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came from United States Senators Richard 
Durbin and Mark Kirk, the Ulysses S. Grant 
Association, and the GMA.  The letters 
asked that those responsible for the 
memorial look into the situation and take the 
necessary steps to ensure that it would be 
cleaned and restored.  ñThe memorial is long 
overdue for restoration,ò Frank Scaturro 
wrote on behalf of the GMA. 

The NPS has responded to the letters by 
indicating that their priority at the moment is 
the repair of the Washington Monument on 
the National Mall, which sustained significant 

almost every important surviving 
document related to the president, 
either in original form or as a copy. 

Marszalek hopes that by connecting 
the public to Grant through his own 
words, a new legacy will emerge.  ñIôm 
a great believer in the idea that as 
historians we have an obligation to the 
general public to present an accurate 
history of the United States,ò said 
Marszalek.  ñHeôs gotten such a bad 

rap over time.  Itôs totally 
inaccurate and filled with 
mythology.ò 

ñIf your history is not 
accurate and truthful, you're 
basing the future on a false 
past,ò Marszalek concluded.  
The library will help to set 
the record straight on one 
of the nationôs most 
misunderstood leaders. 

In the past, researchers 
and members of the public 
could visit the USGAôs 
library and look at artifacts 
and papers, but, in contrast 
to established presidential 
libraries, there was no 
exhibit space. Besides the 
newly opened exhibit 
space, an additional floor is 

planned to be specifically dedicated to 
the collection and exhibits. 

Mississippi is home to a number of 
Civil War battlefields, as is neighboring 
Tennessee, and MSU hopes the new 
library will become a nexus of Civil 
War-related tourism.  The digital 
collection of Grantôs papers includes 
thousands of letters written by and to 
the Civil War hero and 18th president, 
military documents, and photographs. 
The complete Grant collection includes 
about 350,000 items. 
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Papers, Number 32, was completed by 
Marszalek and officially published at the May 
meeting.  The USGAôs current project is 
preparation of the first scholarly edition of 
Grantôs Memoirs, which will be published 
with previously unused original manuscripts. 

ñWe are extremely grateful to the Ulysses 
S. Grant Association for entrusting 
Mississippi State University with the long-
term responsibility for managing and 
showcasing this treasure trove of vital 
American history,ò said MSU 
President Mark E. Keenum.  ñOur 
university feels a deep bond with this 
organization and a shared vision for 
what a marvelous resource this 
collection is and what it can and will 
become.ò  The occasion was marked 
on May 18 by a ribbon cutting for the 
new presidential library at the exhibit 
area on the first floor of the Mitchell 
Memorial Library. 

The ribbon cutting was followed by 
dinner at the Grisham Room of the 
library.  There the main speaker was 
the noted Lincoln biographer Ron 
White, whose current project is a 
biography of Grant.  Another 
highlight of the 50th anniversary 
meeting was the presentation of the 
USGA's prestigious John Y. Simon 
Award.  Selected for this yearôs 
award was Frank Scaturro, in 
recognition of his many years of leadership 
of the GMA and of having ñled the charge to 
restoreò Grantôs Tomb, according to USGA 
President Frank J. Williams, the former Chief 
Justice of Rhode Island.  The Simon Award 
honors the late scholar and longtime USGA 
executive director by recognizing significant 
achievement in advancing ñhistorical 
knowledge about General-President Ulysses 
S. Grant.ò 

Scaturro accepted the award with remarks 
focused on the value of the USGA.  He 
described it as a medium by which citizens 

The ribbon is cut for the presidential library by (l. to r.) Dr. John Marszalek, 

Dr. Mark Keenum, and Rhode Island Chief Justice (ret.) Frank Williams 

damage during the earthquake that hit the 
region on August 23, 2011.  The damage to 
the Washington Monument has been 
extensive, and it has forced the closure of 
the structure to the public until repairs can 
be completed.  The NPSôs plan is to re-open 
it by the Spring of 2013. 

Once the Washington Monument is re-
opened, maintains the NPS, the agency will 
be able to turn their attention to other 
priorities, including the proper cleaning and 
restoration of the Ulysses. S. Grant 
Memorial.  A spokesman for Judy Baar 

Topinka has stated that her office is 
actively participating with all of the 
interested parties to ensure the statue 
is given the attention that it is due, and 
they are closely monitoring the 
progress on the Washington 
Monument.  Once that work is 
completed, they will follow up to ensure 
that the Grant Memorial, proudly sitting 
in front of what may be the nationôs 
most familiar landmark, is not forgotten 
by those charged with its care. 
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T h e  G M A  t h a n k s  t h e  N e w  Y o r k  C o m m a n d e r y  o f  t h e  

M i l i t a r y  O r d e r  o f  t h e  L o y a l  L e g i o n  o f  t h e  U n i t e d  

S t a t e s  ( M O L L U S )  f o r  i t s  g e n e r o u s  s u p p o r t  i n  

b r i n g i n g  t h i s  n e w s l e t t e r  t o  y o u .   S i n c e  1 8 6 5 ,  U n i o n  

o f f i c e r s  a n d  t h e i r  d e s c e n d a n t s  h a v e  w o r k e d  t h r o u g h  

M O L L U S  t o  p e r p e t u a t e  t h e  m e m o r y  o f  t h e  s t r u g g l e  

f o r  t h e  U n i o n . 
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very admirable, noble gesture.  A unique 
glimpse into the past, the program represents 
the defining moment in memorializing Grant.  Of 
all the artifacts that you have accompanying the 
construction of the monument, the program 
marks the culmination.ò 

Grantôs great-great-grandson, 
Ulysses Grant Dietz, called the 
artifact ñfascinating.ò  ñItôs a 
reminder of how much this 
mattered to people," he said.  
ñPeople have forgotten how 
important the Tomb was as a 
symbol and just as an event.ò 

Bound by a simple white 
string, the program details the pomp and 
circumstance surrounding the Tombôs 
dedication on April 27, 1897, which would have 
been Grantôs 75th birthday.  An estimated one 
million people came to pay homage that day, 

twelve years after his death.  The GMA will 
provide a scan of the program on its website, 
which is in the process of being updated. 

DiMola could have saved the 
program for his own collection, which he 
began to amass in the 1980ôs.  Objects from 

the 1950ôs with interesting 
typography and advertisements 
seemed well worth keeping, so he 
began displaying them on a small 
shelf near his workbench, his only 
office space at the time.  ñNext 
thing you know, it just keeps 
accumulating, filling the walls, 
filling the ceiling,ò DiMola said.  

ñItôs part of me.  I love saving history.  Iôm 
going to keep doing this until the day I retire.ò  
He added, ñWe always show a real interest in 
discovering rare and interesting finds,ò which 
readers can track at his blog, 
www.welovegarbage.wordpress.com. 
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The unearthed 1897 program 


